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has not been authorized or approved by 
such an agency. 

(c) It is deceptive for an industry 
member to offer or confer a high school 
diploma unless the program of instruc-
tion to which it pertains is substan-
tially equivalent to that offered by a 
resident secondary school, and unless 
the student is informed, by a clear and 
conspicuous disclosure in writing prior 
to enrollment, that the industry mem-
ber cannot guarantee or otherwise con-
trol the recognition that will be ac-
corded the diploma by institutions of 
higher education, other schools, or pro-
spective employers, and that such rec-
ognition is a matter solely within the 
discretion of those entities. 

[63 FR 42574, Aug. 10, 1998] 

§ 254.7 Deceptive sales practices. 
(a) It is deceptive for an industry 

member to use advertisements or pro-
motional materials that misrepresent, 
directly or by implication, that em-
ployment is being offered or that a tal-
ent hunt or contest is being conducted. 
For example, captions such as, ‘‘Men/ 
women wanted to train for * * *,’’ ‘‘Help 
Wanted,’’ ‘‘Employment,’’ ‘‘Business Op-
portunities,’’ and words or terms of 
similar import, may falsely convey 
that employment is being offered and 
therefore should be avoided. 

(b) It is deceptive for an industry 
member to fail to disclose to a prospec-
tive student, prior to enrollment, the 
total cost of the program and the 
school’s refund policy if the student 
does not complete the program. 

(c) It is deceptive for an industry 
member to fail to disclose to a prospec-
tive student, prior to enrollment, all 
requirements for successfully com-
pleting the course or program and the 
circumstances that would constitute 
grounds for terminating the student’s 
enrollment prior to completion of the 
program. 

[63 FR 42574, Aug. 10, 1998 as amended at, 63 
FR 72350, Dec. 31, 1998] 

PART 255—GUIDES CONCERNING 
USE OF ENDORSEMENTS AND 
TESTIMONIALS IN ADVERTISING 

Sec. 
255.0 Purpose and definitions. 

255.1 General considerations. 
255.2 Consumer endorsements. 
255.3 Expert endorsements. 
255.4 Endorsements by organizations. 
255.5 Disclosure of material connections. 

AUTHORITY: 38 Stat. 717, as amended; 15 
U.S.C. 41 - 58. 

SOURCE: 74 FR 53138, Oct. 15, 2009, unless 
otherwise noted. 

§ 255.0 Purpose and definitions. 

(a) The Guides in this part represent 
administrative interpretations of laws 
enforced by the Federal Trade Commis-
sion for the guidance of the public in 
conducting its affairs in conformity 
with legal requirements. Specifically, 
the Guides address the application of 
Section 5 of the FTC Act (15 U.S.C. 45) 
to the use of endorsements and 
testimonials in advertising. The Guides 
provide the basis for voluntary compli-
ance with the law by advertisers and 
endorsers. Practices inconsistent with 
these Guides may result in corrective 
action by the Commission under Sec-
tion 5 if, after investigation, the Com-
mission has reason to believe that the 
practices fall within the scope of con-
duct declared unlawful by the statute. 
The Guides set forth the general prin-
ciples that the Commission will use in 
evaluating endorsements and 
testimonials, together with examples 
illustrating the application of those 
principles. The Guides do not purport 
to cover every possible use of endorse-
ments in advertising. Whether a par-
ticular endorsement or testimonial is 
deceptive will depend on the specific 
factual circumstances of the advertise-
ment at issue. 

(b) For purposes of this part, an en-
dorsement means any advertising mes-
sage (including verbal statements, 
demonstrations, or depictions of the 
name, signature, likeness or other 
identifying personal characteristics of 
an individual or the name or seal of an 
organization) that consumers are like-
ly to believe reflects the opinions, be-
liefs, findings, or experiences of a party 
other than the sponsoring advertiser, 
even if the views expressed by that 
party are identical to those of the 
sponsoring advertiser. The party whose 
opinions, beliefs, findings, or experi-
ence the message appears to reflect 
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